S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th November 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Fire Evacuation Procedure: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the event of a fire, everyone must leave the building immediately via the Fire Exits as indicated. 

1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Councillor Mr N Daubney

APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th October 2022, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister with three abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached report.

Cllr Nockolds referred to her report and stated that the Borough Council is reviewing the releasing of Balloons and Sky Lanterns in the Outdoor Environment Policy, both pose a threat of harm to Wildlife and Livestock from ingestion, entanglement, and entrapment.
She added that they are also considering including, within the Policy, the use of Flying Rings particularly on its beaches, which pose a potential danger to sea life.

Cllr Nockolds suggested that the Parish Council may also wish to consider imposing a ban on its land.

Mr Jordan suggested that the Borough Council extends the Policy to cover the whole of the Borough.
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Cllr Nockolds stated that she would enquire about the possibility.

(Clerk’s Note: Cllr Nockolds has requested that Parish Councils should have the opportunity to adopt the Policy named - Balloons, Sky Lantern & Flying Rings, as set out by the Borough Council, it was taken to the Cabinet at which they agreed.

She expects the Borough Council will be in touch with the Parish Council in due course).

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
County Councillor Daubney: Cllr Daubney stated that a major concern for the County is Avian Flu with Norfolk being the most affected, he said that this is a particular worry to farm birds.
He stated that whilst there is no health risk to the general public, everyone must use common sense and not walk within flocks of birds and ensure that dogs are kept away from deceased birds.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding a dead bird report that she had made to DEFRA and explained that they had directed her back to the local authority, she asked what Norfolk County Council’s Policy is regarding this.

Cllr Daubney said that he was unsure, however, explained that it is the local authority’s responsibility to remove dead carcasses.
Cllr Daubney said that the public have been invited to comment on the County Council’s Council Tax and spending proposals.
The consultation will run from 21st October 2022 to 16th December 2022. 
Norfolk County Council are extending the use of E Scooters in Norwich, he said that the scheme is well used with people saving money on Car Journeys, Bus, and Taxi fares.

Cllr Daubney said that he had recently attended a Hansa meeting in Europe and had found that there are 1000’s of E Scooters in use, with special roads and pathways.

Mrs Banks stated that they are also successfully used in some of the deprived areas of Liverpool where they are not vandalised, and the service works well.
Cllr Daubney explained that every library in Norfolk is now operating as a Warm Hub, where people who may be suffering from hardship or heat deprivation can visit and play board games.
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Warm Packs are also available at the libraries for people in need, the packs are for adults and children and include scarfs, hats, gloves, and blankets. Sanitary packs are also available and during staffed library times, hot drinks and biscuits are offered.

Cllr Daubney spoke regarding flooding and wished to reiterate that there is a new Telephone Number which gives residents a single point of contact and allows reports regarding rising water and flooding to be made swiftly. The Flooding Hotline can be called on 0344 800 8013, in addition he urged people to keep their drains and ditches clear.

Mr Price spoke regarding an article he had read in the Eastern Daily Press regarding the County Council selling 66 sites around Norfolk to offset the Budget deficit.
It was explained that the list includes an area of land at Hall Lane, South Wootton.

Cllr Daubney informed members that this area of land had already been sold and was being used for the new Primary Care Centre.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Daubney for his report.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, explained that there was one Confidential matter to be discussed later in the meeting. 

The Pond: Mrs Banks spoke regarding the state of the Pond and said that a lot of rubbish had accumulated in the water.
Mrs Cornwell explained that due to the presence of blue-green algae over the summertime, the Environment Agency had advised us to leave the rubbish in situ.

She explained that following a recent inspection of the Pond, it was found that the blue-green algae has now gone, and a large heavy duty fishing net has been purchased to clear the rubbish.

It was said that following the pond pipe works which were carried out earlier in the year, the condition of the Pond will hopefully improve.

All members were happy.
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Parish Office Extension:  Mr Jordan confirmed that the external build is now complete, and the roof is on, he added that the kitchen units have been delivered and the electrician is due to attend next week. 

Comment was made that things are moving forward and going well.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for October 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Persimmon Homes Development:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence from the Electrical Services Technician at Norfolk County Council had been received regarding the lighting requirement at the Persimmon Homes Development site.
She explained that NCC has no responsibility for street lighting and asked members if they would like lighting to be provided on the development and whether the Parish Council would accept responsibility for it.

Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council is the Lighting Authority for the Parish and recommend that footway lighting is installed by the developer to the appropriate standards and that the Parish Council will pay for its future supply and maintenance, which would be balanced by the Precept from the additional homes.
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After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council agrees to lighting being provided on the development and accepts responsibility for it, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the lighting will be designed and installed to a Footway standard.
Mr Wells commented regarding a North Wootton Parish Council article he had read in the Contact Magazine and explained that they were contacting residents regarding the idea of turning lights off from midnight until 5am.
Comment was made that South Wootton Parish Council had discussed the matter in the past and had decided that for security reasons the lights would be kept on.  It was also said that to install the necessary meters would be quite costly.

Mr Jordan added that the Parish Council lights are Footway lighting for the safety of pedestrians.

Sandbach Road / Leonard Close – 20 MPH Zone: Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from NCC regarding the Sandbach Road / Leonard Close – 20 MPH Zone and asked if members were happy with the proposal.

It was confirmed that signage is already in place and that this is the Legal Order.

After brief discussion, all members were happy, and this was unanimously agreed.

Underground Spring at the Persimmon Homes Development site:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that an underground spring had been located at the Persimmon Development site, near to The Mast entrance, she explained that this had subsequently been reported to both the Case Officer at the Borough Council and the Environment Agency.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the local Groundwater Team will now investigate the matter further.

Mr Bland added that following the reports, he had been to visit the site and had found it to be very wet.

Mrs Cornwell explained that a lot of calls from residents had been received regarding the lorries and mud on the roads, she explained that Tangent Group, who are based in Wisbech are responsible for the site for the first three months and can be contacted regarding the situation.
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She added that after liaising with their contact, it has been confirmed that the mud shifting is now finished and there is no longer a requirement for a full-time road sweeper. The road sweeper will, however, attend if it rains and on Friday afternoons.
Mrs Cornwell stated that NCC Highways are keeping an eye on the situation and are having dialogue with the developers – slippery road signs have been put up.

(Clerk’s Note: After further correspondence with our NCC Highways Engineer, we have been informed that it is the responsibility of Tangent to keep the roads clean). 
For information Tangent can be contacted on 01945 474333 or via email at enquiries@tangentgroup.co.uk
SAM2 Update: Mrs Cornwell explained that she had managed to download the software from the SAM2, and information from Nursery Lane had been obtained from 13th September 2022.
She explained that Pie Charts and Bar Charts can be made from the information, which is very interesting, she added that by looking at the 85% centile, the average speed of vehicles travelled at 31.4 mph.

Cllr Nockolds said that if a regular speeder can be picked out at a certain time, then the Police can target those offenders and carry out necessary speed checks.
Borough Council Planning Update:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that along with Mrs Kirby and Mr Bland she had attended the recent Planning Update session which had been very informative.

She spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and particularly CIL payments and explained that as South Wootton has a Neighbourhood Plan in place, it will receive 25% of payments made to the Borough Council, uncapped, whereas parishes such as Castle Rising, with no plan will only receive 15% which is capped to £100 per Council Tax dwelling per year. For example, a Parish Council with over 500 dwellings can't receive more than £50,000 of CIL receipts per year, which is significant considering the proposed development at Knights Hill.
Mr Price informed members that the Parish Council is still waiting to hear from the Borough Council regarding our updated Neighbourhood Plan, Mrs Cornwell is continuing to make progress with the updates, and it is hoped that once complete, it will be accepted and adopted by the Borough Council without inspection.
The amended Neighbourhood Plan will then run until 2036.
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Cllr Nockolds kindly offered to speak to Frances Summers, the Temporary Principal Planner to see if she can move things along.

Policy
Mr Price confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, a meeting has been organised for Thursday 24th November 2022 at 7.30pm. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Mrs Cornwell enquired about the children who had missed time attending a Pre-School setting due the Covid pandemic and asked if any problems had been noticed with their learning.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that a small number of children have experienced difficulties with their communication skills, and these are receiving one to one help.

Mr Evans said that he was pleased to note from Cllr Nockolds report that the Government would like settings to reduce the amount of unnecessary written recordings and assessments of children by staff.
Junior School: - See attached.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, the next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 17th November 2022, at 7pm in North Wootton Village Hall.

She commented regarding the Pond area at Wootton Park and felt that this was unusually dry at this time of year.
With no questions, all members were happy.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting along with the AGM had been held on 18th October 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
She was pleased to report that Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary had applied to the Tree Council for a full Grant for the Tree Planting Project at the 9-acre field, it is hoped that this will be successful.

(Clerk’s Note: The application to the Tree Council has been successful.  The purchasing of the trees and materials will now take place and the planting will be carried out on 9th December 2022, with the support of South Wootton Junior School).                                              -105-
Mr Jordan referred to the minutes and noted that under the Churchyard Garden heading, the possibility of having a locked box to contain watering equipment had been discussed.

Mr Jordan stated that any such request would need to be put to the Parish Council as we are responsible for the Churchyard.

Mrs Banks was pleased to report that since the last meeting, the Anglia in Bloom Award for The Green had been updated from a Silver to a Silver Gilt.

Finally, Mr Hofmeister was disappointed to say that vandals had pulled over the SWiB Noticeboard at The Green, he said that he had spent time re-installing it into deeper ground making it more solid.
Members thanked Mr Hofmeister for the work involved.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
Norfolk Minerals &

Waste Local Plan    Representations extended to 19th December ‘22          
 Info

NCC


Temporary Road Closure – Church Lane 24-26 Nov
    “

Norfolk ALC 

Ready to Change – Health Improvements

    “

Creative Arts East
Running through until March 2023


    “

Norfolk Wellbeing
Keep Warm and Well this Winter



    “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
121
CGM



108467
Grass Cutting
         
          1074.00

122
Sandringham Sawmill

108468
Cemetery Posts

  15.00

123
Total Energies


108469
S/Lighting Supply

746.13

124
Total Energies


108470
PO Electric


    3.35

125
NWPC



108471
SW Share to W/P                 2000.00

126
Cooper & Elms

108472
Rps VH Hearing Loop
              77.94

127
A10 Pest Control

108473
Pest Control Allots/Pond
173.00

128
ESPO



108474
VH Gas


  63.60

129
JD Cooling


108475
Maint VH Air Con

192.00

130
M Fysh


108476
VH & PO Window Clean
  25.00

131
HMRC



108477
Cont’b – October

996.45

131A
Prudential


BACS
24 Oct AVC – TC –Oct
  
150.00

131B
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 24 Oct Cont’b  - Oct

          1460.45

131C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 24 Oct Salary & Exps Oct)

131D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 24 Oct Salary – Oct  )                        2601.21

131E
S Wightman


BACS 24 Oct Salary– Oct   )      
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131F
D Philpot


BACS 24 Oct Salary – Oct)
                      1557.32

131G
J.S D’Aloia


BACS 24 Oct Stage Payment                    36000.00

131H
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 24 Oct – Various Jobs
                        150.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
132
K & M Lighting


108478
S/Lighting Maint November
499.19
133
ECS Computers Ltd

108479
Monthly Chgs Online Backup 188.04

134
HMRC



108480
Underpaid Income Tax
  39.54

135
CGM 



108481
Grass Cutting October          1017.38

136
Bright’s


108482
Village Hall Cleaning Oct        451.01


137
ESPO



108483
N/Board & Materials V/Hall       47.37
Bank balances as at 31.10.2022
Community Account
      

     
        103,990.67
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                   0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                              100,000.00
Total                                                                                              £ 203,990.67
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS: See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th December 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
13th December 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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